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Minutes of the Thirty-seventh Meeting of the Student Services Committee held on 2 March 2005.





Professor Morag Bell (Chair)

Mr M Brown 


Mr J Burnard (ab)


Mrs N Honey (ab)

Mr H E Jones 


Professor M R Lister (ab)
 
Mrs W E Llewellyn

Mr M Moghal (ab)

Mr H M Pearson (ab)


Mr A Steeles (ab)

Mr J Scott (ab)


Mr J M Town (ab)

             Mr A J Westaway (ab)

In attendance: Miss D Cracknell (Committee Secretary), Rev S Richardson, Ms J Bell, Mr T Hook

Apologies for absence were received from: Mr J Barnard, Professor M R Lister, Mr J M Town

05/01
Minutes

The minutes of the Thirty-sixth meeting held on 3 November 2004 were confirmed as a true record.

05/02
Matters Arising

(i) Moving towards a Centre for Faiths and Spirituality 

As reported at the previous Student Services Committee a request had been made for funding to develop the plans for the Centre for Faiths and Spirituality professionally. This had been initially rejected until more detailed costing could be provided. It was intended that the technical reasons would be explained to the Operations Sub Committee as to why  a cost could not be provided without a professionally developed plan. 

05/03
Student Services Committee Review 

A meeting had been held 2 February 2005 in response to Senate’s review of all University Committees. The main suggestions that had been identified from the meeting were as follows: 

· Focus the Student Service Committee on dealing with strategic issues.

· Provide sub committees with a forum for feedback and endorsement of actions.

· Raise the profile of the importance of Student Welfare. 

· Provide the opportunity for the Students Union to have a bigger role in the Committee.

· Look at streamlining membership.

· Review whether it should be the Student Services or the Student Welfare Services Committee.

· Arrange the agenda to tackle larger issues and provide timed slots for reporting. 

· Review the structure of sub committees. 

· Consider timing of Student Services Committee and frequency of meetings. 

Attendance at the Committee had fallen noticeably in the last year. The meeting had four members in attendance and Mr T Hook in attendance in place of Mr J Scott.  It was decided that members should be asked why they had stopped attending the Committee.

The following key issues emerged from the discussion.

That consideration should be given to whether it was appropriate to adopt a more comprehensive approach to student services extending beyond Student Guidance and Welfare to sections of the Registry and Finance. It was agreed that if a single committee were to cover all areas it would need a different remit from the current Student Services Committee. 

That there should be an evaluation of existing Sub-Committees/Networks. It was felt that the Residential Provision and Management Sub-Committee worked effectively and operated at both strategic and operational levels.  The benefit of reporting to the Student Services Committee was questioned.  It was agreed that Student Guidance and Welfare would benefit from a similarly focused (sub-)committee which might commission research and follow-up actions.  

It was reported that the remaining three Sub-Committees/Networks worked at an operational level.  Although they could report strategic issues to the Student Services Committee this rarely happened .  Abolition of the Committee would mean that these Sub-Committees did not have a body to report to when strategic issues did arise.  Allowance would need to be made for this in any restructuring. 

05/04
PGR students welfare 

PGR students welfare had been identified as a key issue for the Committee to explore as it had been raised by the Research Office. The key issues facing some PGR students were as follows: 

· Bullying and harassment by supervisors

· International Students language skills

· Social Isolation

· Medical treatment for extended family

· Communication barriers/cultural differences

The Student Union reported that while they sought to include PGT and PGR students they tended not to get involved. 

It was agreed that Student Guidance and Welfare should report these issues to the learning and teaching and research teams.  An ad hoc group would be in the best position to discuss this in more depth. 


ACTION: WEL 
05/05
Guidance notes on letters that can be provided to students  

This matter had been referred by the Departmental Administrators Liasion Group. It was felt that students were sometimes referred to the wrong place for letters and misinformed about the type of information that could be provided for them. 

It was agreed that this was a useful document but that it could be expanded to include information on what the Medical Centre, Security, Counselling Service, Student Union and Student Advice Centre could provide. This was to be compiled by a consultation document sent out by the Registry.  Particular attention should be paid to supporting evidence for Impaired Performance claims.

ACTION: Committee Secretary 
05/06
Student Guidance and Welfare


Annual Reports 

(i) Chaplaincy (2003-04)

(Rev S Richardson, Head of Section for the Chaplaincy, attended the meeting and presented the Chaplaincy Annual Report)

The Chaplaincy reported that it had faced a time of change both in staffing and the religious faith profile of students. This had meant a change in the nature and the type of work with multi faith issues becoming higher profile. 

The new regulations on religion and belief that came into effect in December 2003 had brought about new challenges. Although part of employment law, they covered and made unlawful any form of direct or indirect discrimination against staff or students on the grounds of religion or belief. It was predicted that these regulations would continue to have an impact on the work of the Chaplaincy and the way the institution supported expressions of all religious faiths.  It was anticipated that not all Christian denominations or all major world faiths would want to provide the equivalent of Chaplains, although some would. Ultimately, a model of Chaplaincy similar to that of the Health Service, HM Armed Forces or the HM Prison Service may need to be explored in the longer term. In these situations the Coordination Chaplain is an employee of the institution or service concerned. 

It was reported that a letter had been sent to Rev’d Michael Tucker on his retirement. Options were being considered for an appropriate way to acknowledge his work for the Chaplaincy.

The relocation of the Chaplaincy and the emergence of the ‘Centre for Faiths and Spirituality’ was a key change for 2004/5 as discussed under 05/02 Matters Arising. 
(ii) Counselling Service (2003-04)

(Ms J Bell, Head of Counselling Service,  attended the meeting and presented the Counselling Service Annual Report)

It was reported that 2003-4 had seen development of the Counselling Services building to meet legislative requirements to provide disabled access and lavatory facilities. This development had also led to the enlargement of the waiting room area and redesign of the reception area. These alterations had contributed to the running of a more effective and efficient service.

A target for 2003-04 had been to develop the Counselling Services preventative and developmental work. Ms Bell drew the Committee’s attention to the work that the Counselling Service had undertaken on building its links with academic departments through visits to HoDs. The aim had been to ascertain any specific needs and to outline the support that the Counselling Service could provide. The programme had proven to be a useful exercise. It was felt that this provided support to the Personal Tutor system.  The “Student 2 Student”, peer support network had been designed and launched. 

An evaluation form had been sent by email to all clients. Feedback had been positive with clients talking about the personal value to them of the counselling service. Negative comments focused around waiting lists. These were linked to an increasing student population and to peak times such as before exam sessions. There was a need for risk assessment to ensure that students at high risk were prioritised and seen by a Counsellor within a week. 

In response to questions by the Committee it was reported that the majority of students were self referred but it was expected that referral by parents would be grow. Clients came from a mixed range of year groups with a higher number of first year arrivals.  Longer term issues tended to dealt with for finalists.  There had been a rise in male clients and it was felt that this was a positive trend because it was recognised that it was difficult to encourage males to seek help.

While there were no statistics to allow analysis of how Programme Structure influenced levels of stress it was indicated that ‘creative’ courses tended to create stress and that LUSAD students were high users of the service.

05/07
Hardship Funds

(i) Financial Statement on Access to Learning Funds 2004-05 to date. 
It was reported that just under £175,000 had been allocated. The number of applications was expected to peak during spring and early summer as they had historically. It was expected that the fund would be spent in full.
(ii) Financial Statement on the University International Hardship (Emergency Payments) Fund 2004-05 to date

The international fund had received a steady number of requests and a strict rigour had been applied to ensure that all cases were genuine.
05/08
International Students Support Network


The minutes for this ‘starred’ item had not been received. 

Date of Next Meeting


Wednesday 1 June 2004.

Author: D Cracknell


Date: March 2005

Copyright © Loughborough University. All rights 

